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Message from the Chair 

 
 

November 10, 2008 
 
 
Joan Burke, M.H.A. 
St. George’s – Stephenville East 
Minister 
Department of Education – P.O. Box 8700 
St. John’s, NL  A1B 4J6 
 
Re: Annual Report 2007-08 
 
Dear Minister, 
 
In compliance with the Transparency and Accountability Act requirements for “Category 1” 
entities, I am pleased to present the 2007-08 Annual Report of the Conseil Scolaire 
Francophone Provincial (CSFP) of Newfoundland and Labrador. 
 
The CSFP’s mandate, as defined by sections 97 and 98 of the Schools Act of 1997, gives the 
Board the powers and responsibilities set out in sections 75 and 76 of that Act with certain 
amendments and additions.  In short, the CSFP is responsible for all aspects of French first- 
language education from kindergarten to Grade 12 for rights holders in Newfoundland and 
Labrador. 
 
Throughout the 2007-08 school year, the CSFP, working with senior management, complied 
with the strategic directions prescribed by the Department of Education. The CSFP’s three 
goals were set out in the transitional strategic plan tabled in the House of Assembly.  These 
three goals identified were: student learning, information technology, and linguistic and 
cultural vitality. 
 
The results-based report summarizes the CSFP’s achievements in the period July 1st, 2007 to 
June 30, 2008. This report reflects objectives and goals identified in the 2006-08 Strategic 
Plan and my signature below is indicative of the CSFP’s accountability for the actual results 
achieved. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
DR. AHMED DERRADJI-AOUAT 
Chair 
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School Board Profile 
 

The CSFP offices are located in the Centre scolaire et communautaire des Grands-Vents at 65 
Ridge Road, St. John’s, NL.   
 
The School Board operates five (5) schools: Grands-Vents school in St. John’s, Notre Dame 
du Cap and Sainte-Anne schools on the Port au Port Peninsula, ENVOL educational centre in 
Labrador City, and École Boréale in Happy Valley–Goose Bay.  On September 30, 2006, the 
School Board served 223 pupils. It had 60 employees including 31 teachers. The CSFP has 
also negotiated an agreement with the Commission Scolaire du Littoral in Québec to provide 
French first-language education for seven eligible students in L’Anse au Clair, Labrador, who 
now attend a French school in the Province of Quebec. 
 
Vision 
 
The Conseil scolaire francophone provincial de Terre-Neuve-et-Labrador (CSFP) provides a 
French-language education system designed to help every student succeed, achieve his or her 
potential and develop an open mind. 
 
Mission 
 
By June 30, 2011, the CSFP will have offered a French-language education program focused 
on the quality of outcomes and the development of language and culture. 
 
Measure 1: Educational program focused on learning outcomes 
Indicator: Results of performance tests 
 
Measure 2: Integration of language and culture in day-to-day school activities 
Indicator: Observations made by the cultural activities specialist 
 
Mandate 
 
The Mandate of the CSFP is established as per sections 97 and 98 of the Schools Act, 1997 
which which bestow upon the CSFP the duties and powers contained in sections 75 and 76 of 
the Act with certain exceptions and additions.  In summary, the CSFP is responsible for all 
aspects of K-12 education for French first language rightholders throughout Newfoundland 
and Labrador.   
 

Areas of Activity 
 
The CSFP concentrates on two areas of activity.  
 
1. Programs and services (from kindergarten to Grade 12) 

French-language schools provide children with the opportunity to take part in the 
KinderStart orientation program the year before they enter kindergarten.  
 
In communities where rightholders speak English at home, French-language schools 
provide children with the opportunity to take part in a French-language junior 
kindergarten program. The program is intended to prepare children for the French-
language kindergarten program.  
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French-language schools offer the programs and courses prescribed or approved by the 
Department of Education. In French-language schools, many students have individual 
learning paths. 
 
Extracurricular activities are offered according to schools’ abilities.  

 
2.  Transportation 

The CSFP is responsible for providing transportation for students to and from school, 
in compliance with Department of Education regulations.  

 
Student population 
 
The CSFP operates three urban schools with a total of 115 pupils (48.5%) in 2007-08 and two 
rural schools with 136 pupils (54.2%). It has also negotiated an agreement with the 
Commission scolaire du Littoral du Québec to provide French first-language education for 
seven rights holder students in L’Anse au Clair, Labrador, who now attend a French school in 
the Province of Quebec. 
 
Budget 

 
The budget for the 2007-08 school year was $6.4 million: programs and services 40.8%, 
teacher salaries 39%, maintenance and operations 11%, administration 7%, and other 
expenses 2.5%. 
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Partners’ Contributions 
 
To achieve the goals of our strategic plan, the CSFP has had agreements negotiated with the 
following partners: 
 

a) Newfoundland and Labrador Department of Education 
The Department of Education is responsible for ensuring compliance with the 1997 
Schools Act that defines the roles and responsibilities of school boards. The 
Department of Education defines the learning programs and develops the 
administrative and educational regulations applying to school boards.  The boards are 
accountable to the Department of Education for the management of the programs and 
services and the management and administration of human and financial resources.  
About 77% of the total CSFP budget comes from the Department of Education. 
 

 
b) Canadian Heritage 
Canadian Heritage is the federal department responsible for negotiating the federal-
provincial agreement for Official Languages in Education (OLE) programs with the 
Province of Newfoundland and Labrador.  This agreement ensures funding for the 
additional services and programs needed for minority-language education and the 
promotion of the French language and culture.  About 23% of the total CSFP budget 
comes from these agreements negotiated with Canadian Heritage. 
 
c) Other federal and provincial departments 
The Department of Transportation and Works is involved in the implementation, 
planning and design, and completion of the new École Boréale in Happy Valley-
Goose Bay. 

 
d) Francophone organizations 
At the provincial level, agreements with the Fédération des parents francophones de 
Terre Neuve et Labrador (FPFTNL) remain in force for the delivery of community 
Francization programs, with the Association communautaire francophone de Saint-
Jean (ACFSJ) for the operation of the Centre scolaire et communautaire des Grands-
Vents, and with the Association régionale de la Côte-Ouest (ARCO) for the operation 
of the Centre scolaire et communautaire Sainte-Anne. The Fédération des 
francophones de Terre-Neuve-et-Labrador contributed to the production of a DVD 
promoting the vitality of Francophone life in school and community settings. 
 
e)   Other agencies 
The CSFP also receives an allowance from the Iron Ore Company of Canada (IOC) in 
Labrador City and the Wabush mine for delivering educational services for its 
employees in western Labrador.  The agreement with the Labrador School Board for 
sharing educational services and school transportation in Happy Valley-Goose Bay 
remains in force.  Further, an agreement with the Commission scolaire du Littoral is 
maintained for our Francophone students from the L’Anse au Clair area to attend Mgr 
Scheffer School in Lourdes de Blanc Sablon, Quebec. 

 
These partnerships assisted the board achieve the goals under each challenge.  Furthermore, 
they assist the CSFP’s efforts to contribute to the strategic direction of government. 
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Issues and the Achievement of Objectives (2007-08) and Goals (2006-08)  
 
The CSFP identified three strategic issues that guided its work for the two-year period July 1, 
2007 to June 30, 2008.  These issues are learning opportunities, information technology, and 
the vitality of the French language and culture. 
 
Challenge #1: Student Learning Opportunities 
 
Student outcomes for CSFP students have been mixed in the recent past with improvements in 
some areas, status quo in other areas, and in a few exceptional cases achievement has 
decreased.  However, due to the number of CSFP students accurately tracking statistics may 
not present a true picture as some average course marks can represent as little as two students.  
Furthermore, in any two given years the programs offered may not be the same. 
 
In any event, the CSFP recognizes the importance of offering its students the best learning 
opportunities possible as this will contribute directly to their academic success in accordance 
with the Minister of Education’s Strategic Direction.  Key elements of student learning 
opportunities are the quality of their teachers, which can be constantly enhanced through 
continued professional development, and a larger student population which can positively 
affect the number and types of course which are offered to the entire student population.   
 
Many of the actions in the following information relate directly to the Strategic Directions 
applicable to the board, as communicated by the Minister of Education.  Specifically, much of 
the progress reported relates directly to the direction of “Quality and Accessibility of Educational 
Programs.” 
 
Achieving the objective set for 2007-08 
 
Objective: 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will have increased teacher professional development in select 
areas and increased student enrolment by 20 per cent over base year 2005. 
 
Measures:  Increased Teacher Professional Development 

Increased Student Enrolment 
 
Indicators:  Provided additional professional development in select areas 

Increased Student Enrolment by 20 per cent 
 
 
Under the indicators below, the CSFP maps out on its contribution to achieving the objective 
for 2007-08 as outlined in its strategic plan.  
 
Indicators 
 
Provided additional professional development in select areas  
In 2007-08, the CSFP provided additional professional development, over previous years, in 
the following areas: 

• A professional development committee was formed to create a plan for 2007-08. 
• Thirty-three teachers, school principals, and program coordinators attended a two-day 

session on learning difficulties. 
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• Twenty teachers attended a national conference sponsored by the Learning Disabilities 
Association. 

• School principals attended a presentation on two school projects on virtues and healthy 
living. 

• School principals attended a briefing session on the implications of change in the 
administration of Individualized Support Service Plans. 

• The science, mathematics and technology education coordinator attended an 
information technology seminar.   

• One school principal attended training on learning problems related to autism 
(TEACCH). 

• Five kindergarten teachers attended a development session on the “Bon Départ” 
programs. 

• Ten teachers attended training on the Interactive Board. 
• Eight new teachers attended orientation sessions put on by the Department of 

Education on French first-language programming in Newfoundland and Labrador. 
• Two teachers attended a two-week summer development course at the Association 

canadienne d’éducation de langue française.  
• One teacher attended a three-week summer training session on music instruction. 
• A school principal sat on the committee on the allocation of categorical and non-

categorical units. 
• The student services coordinator sat on the Safe and Caring Schools committee all 

year.  
• The student services coordinator attended a Department of Education briefing session 

on Special Education Data (special needs students). 
• Five teachers helped to develop Grade 6 criterion referenced tests in Français. 
• Ten teachers attended training on implementing the new Grades 1, 4, and 7 math 

programs. 
• Thirty teachers attended a one-day workshop on education in minority linguistic 

setting. 
• The cultural integration coordinator attended the Francofête en Acadie. 
• The program coordinator and a teacher/principal attended training on the CDLI Ace 

Maestro + Audacity pilot music program. They also attended a discussion on the 
Literacy Program.  
 

Increased Student Enrolment by 20 per cent 
• The CSFP exceeded expectations by increasing its September 2007 enrolment by 24% 

in comparison to September 2005. More than one factor contributed to this increase, 
but the main one was CSFP cooperation with community organizations for easier 
access to preschool and early childhood facilities in Francophone community centres. 
Most of the children enrolled in these centres in September 2006 signed up for 
kindergarten in September 2007. This relationship will continue in 2008-09.  
 

Achieving the goal set in the 2006-2008 Strategic Plan 
 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will have enhanced student learning opportunities through 
increased teacher professional development and increased student enrolment from the 
rightholder community. 
 
Measures:  Increased Teacher Professional Development 
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Increased Student Enrolment 
 

Indicators:  Provided additional professional development in select areas 
Increased Student Enrolment by 20 per cent 
 

 
Provided additional professional development in select areas 
During 2006-07, teachers did more than in earlier years to identify their development needs. 
In the past, the Department of Education (DE) worked with the CSFP to arrange a teacher 
development program.  The year 2007-08 was the first when the CSFP itself decided what 
development its teachers needed. With greater control over its teachers’ career paths, the 
CSFP has been able to meet their needs by offering additional professional development in 
specific areas. 
 
During 2006-07 and 2007-08, the CSFP worked with the DE to deliver fall development 
sessions for all teachers. Since the five CSFP schools are far apart and a single teacher is 
responsible for a whole level in each school, it is difficult to arrange professional interaction 
among same-level teachers during the school year. Gathering all teachers for a fall session, 
brief though it may be, permits this interaction and creates professional bonds. 
 
During 2006-07, the CSFP offered teachers a range of development opportunities. The 
teachers’ response was highly favourable. In short, they took part in development that met 
their needs. Afterwards, most of the teachers reinvested their new knowledge in their 
classrooms to serve their pupils better. 
 
Increased Student Enrolment by 20 per cent 
The quality of education, a continuous recruiting campaign, the DVD production, upgraded 
computer resources, and cooperation with Francophone community agencies were crucial 
factors for increasing this population. On September 30, 2005, 203 pupils were enrolled. In 
September 2007, enrolments totalled 251. The population had increased by 24%. The graph 
below clearly shows the upward trend in CSFP enrolments over the past four years. 
 

 
Population growth in CSFP schools  
September 2004 - September 2007 

 
 
The efforts of the CSFP in fiscal years 2006-07 and 2007-08 have led to the successful 
achievement of the above listed goal. 
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Challenge #2: Information Technology 
  

Effective communications are an essential component to the success of any organization in 
the 21st Century.  In the case of a school board such as the CSFP it is critical that modern 
infrastructure and equipment be in place supplemented by qualified individuals to both 
instruct students and ensure that vital information is relayed throughout the system in a timely 
manner. 
 
A proper Information Technology network will allow all CSFP students to avail of 
instructional opportunities regardless of their location in Newfoundland and Labrador through 
the Department of Education’s Center for Distance Learning and Innovation.  Furthermore, an 
advanced IT infrastructure will enable the CSFP to enhance its image throughout the province 
in support of its goal to attract and retain more students, especially as they progress to high 
school. 
 
Many of the actions in the following information relate directly to the Strategic Directions 
applicable to the board, as communicated by the Minister of Education.  Specifically, much of 
the progress reported relates directly to the directions “Innovative and high-performing 
educational delivery systems.” 
 
Achieving the objective set for 2007-08 
 
Objective: 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will have further improved its Information Technology Network. 
 
Measures:  Improved Information Technology Network 
 
Indicators:  Improved Equipment 

Facilitated Access to Additional Curriculum 
Enhanced Provincial Image 
Provided Necessary Information to Stakeholders 

 
Under the indicators below, the CSFP maps out its contribution to achieving the objectives for 
2007-08 as outlined in its strategic plan. Deviations from the objective are also reported. 
 
Indicators: 
 
Improved Equipment 

• A computer committee was formed to study the CSFP’s information technology 
requirements and develop a hardware renewal plan. 

• More upgraded computers were made available to students and teachers. From 
September 2007 to April 2008, the number of Pentium 4 machines went up by 45%. 
By September 2008, 100% of the Board’s computers are expected to be Pentium 4 or 
higher. 

• Since 2006, the computer count has gone from 169 to 188. Classrooms are getting 
more and more computers. 

• The two West Coast schools were quick to take advantage of the advent of fibre 
optics. Speedy downloads have enabled the school community to obtain the 
documents they need to implement curriculum. Various procedures that used to 
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require the presence of the computer technician can now be done remotely with the 
Internet. 

• The purchase of a videoconferencing system for Notre Dame du Cap School had to be 
postponed to the 2008-09 school year. 

• The development of an air-conditioned facility to improve the performance of CSFP 
servers was planned in 2007-08 and will be completed in September 2008. 

• The CSFP has continued to upgrade laptops for teachers. 
• The CSFP has acquired firewalls to increase protection for our students and sensitive 

data from external and internal threats. 
• Acquisition of one interactive board per school. 
• Five meetings were held with the Department of Education to plan the development 

and delivery of distance courses through the CDLI. The Department plans to develop 
on-line math and biology courses. Once again, students had access to English 1201, 
2201, and 3201 courses delivered by the CDLI. 

• An on-line school orientation service was planned. The guidance counsellor leading 
this initiative arranged telephone interviews.  This service enabled a limited number of 
students to choose courses.  Given differing student and counsellor availabilities, this 
program did not yield the expected results. Individual face to face student 
consultations are planned for the beginning of the 2008-09 school year. 

 
Facilitated Access to Additional Curriculum 

• The increased number of upgraded computers brought better access to the resources 
needed to implement curriculum. 

• The new resource centre management system was not purchased in 2007-08 because 
of spending priorities, but the purchase is now scheduled for September 2008. This 
management system will improve access to the information needed to implement 
curriculum. 

• The new high-speed network on the West Coast has brought improved access to on-
line teaching tools. 

 
Enhanced Provincial Image  
The CSFP image was enhanced in 2007-08 through the following: 

• Throughout the year, the CSFP responded to the Department’s questions about 
information security by tightening computer security policies in the schools. The 
security of CSFP clients’ data improves the organization’s image.  

• We are in the process of animating the 10th anniversary logo for our Web site. 
• A DVD has been posted on our Web site that gives a realistic picture of the CSFP’s 

school communities.  
• Improved links from our Web site to Internet search engines like Google and Yahoo. 
• The CSFP has worked with the community sector to acquire new servers that can 

accommodate community and schools applications (www.francotnl.ca). 
 
Provided Necessary Information to Stakeholders 

• Greater use of videoconferencing has enabled us to increase the number of principals’ 
meetings and teacher development opportunities. 

• There was a plan for an on-line report card. However, since within a few years the 
Department of Education’s School Information System will be making a computerized 
school management system available to school boards that will produce documents 



 12

like on-line report cards; the CSFP has decided to delay its plan. A new hard copy 
report card is available.  

• Our improved Web site structure eases access to information for stakeholders. 
• Our recruiting methods have been improved with an increased presence in specialized 

job search engines (Workopolis, Jobboom, Education Canada and the CSFP Web 
sites). 

• The production of a promotional video, available on the Web site and on DVD, offers 
useful information to parents, teachers, and other stakeholder groups. 

 
Achieving the goal set in the 2006-2008 Strategic Plan 
 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will have improved its Information Technology Network to 
facilitate access to additional curriculum, enhance its image throughout the province and 
provide necessary information to all stakeholders. 
 
Measures:  Improved Information Technology Network 
 
Indicators:  Improved Equipment 

Facilitated Access to Additional Curriculum 
Enhanced Provincial Image 
Provided Necessary Information to Stakeholders 

 
Improved Equipment 
Over the period 2006-2008, the quantity and quality of computer hardware increased 
substantially. The computer count has risen from 169 to 188. Most of the computers in our 
classrooms are now Pentium 4s. All teachers have laptops updated annually. All schools use 
the high-speed service with remote repairing and updating.  
 
Over the period 2006-2008, the CSFP purchased a more efficient server for its administration 
centre. The CSFP also undertook to make its computer resources more secure by installing 
firewalls on all computers to protect client data.  
 
Facilitated Access to Additional Curriculum 
In 2007-08, teachers and students in two West Coast schools, equipped with upgraded 
computers and high-speed network access, gained easier access to existing programming and 
other educational resources. 
 
Working more closely with the Centre for Distance Learning and Innovation (CDLI) enabled 
us to maintain and upgrade access to their on-line courses. Over the period 2006-2008, CDLI 
officials met with the CSFP to plan the delivery of additional courses. The CDLI plans to 
offer Biology 3231 in September 2008 via CDLI. 
 
A pilot project to improve remote access to school guidance services did not yield the 
expected results. The availability of the guidance counsellor and students did not allow for 
effective guidance. The CSFP is planning student consultations in early 2008-09. 
 
As described above in the progress toward the 2007-08 objective, the new resource centre 
management system, which will facilitate access to additional curriculum, was not purchased 
in 2007-08 due to other spending priorities.  However, this purchase is now anticipated for 
September 2008. 
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Enhanced Provincial Image 
Throughout the period 2006-2008, the CSFP took innovative steps and enhanced its 
provincial image. Though clearly concentrating on the quality of education, it also tried to 
make itself better known. Increased school populations over the last two years bear witness to 
its success. The CSFP worked with the Fédération des francophones de Terre-Neuve-et-
Labrador to produce a DVD that describes the educational and community dimensions of 
Francophone life in the province. This DVD can be viewed on our site. 
 
The CSFP has also programmed links with such popular search engines as Google and 
Yahoo.   
 
Provided Necessary Information to Stakeholders 
During the last two years, the CSFP restructured its portal for more user-friendly surfing and 
information access for stakeholders.  Over the same period, the CSFP has posted all minutes 
of its regular meetings on its portal.  The upgrade of computer resources that enhanced its 
videoconferencing capability has resulted in more frequent meetings between the Director of 
Education and school principals.  The DVD now enables rights holders, teaching position 
applicants, and other interested groups to find out more about the dynamic Francophone 
community.  The board office personnel have attended meetings about the School Information 
System the Department of Education wants to introduce. The School Board will fine-tune its 
information system to the provincial system for faster access to public data. 
 
The efforts of the CSFP in fiscal years 2006-07 and 2007-08 have led to the successful 
achievement of the above listed goal. 
 
Challenge #3: French language and culture 
 
The CSFP is a French first language school board established under Part V of the Schools Act, 
1997 in accordance with the provisions of the Canadian Constitution which provides for 
French first language instruction where numbers warrant. 
 
French Culture is an essential ingredient of any French first language instruction in this 
country.  The CSFP emphatically supports the children of rightholders as they grow and 
develop both academically and culturally.  It is through this commitment that the CSFP has 
developed its educational facilities as not only K-12 schools but also as local community 
centers.  Co-curricular activities involving entire families enhance educational experiences, 
provide maximum benefit to our students and bring the school closer to the community. 
 
Achieving the objective set for 2007-08 
 
Objective: 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will have further supported student and community participation 
in school placed events to increase attachment. 
 
Measure: Increased student and community participation in school events 
 
Indicators:  Increased participation in co-curricular activities 

Increased community participation in school activities 
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Under the indicators below, the CSFP maps out its contribution to achieving the objective for 
2007-08 as outlined in its strategic plan.  
 
Indicators: 
 
Increased participation in co-curricular activities  
Participation in co-curricular activities increased in 2007-08 over previous years through the 
following: 

• Fifteen students attended Labrador City’s Camp Jeunesse (science and technology). 
• Two hundred students entered the provincial public-speaking competition. The 

winners also entered the comparable Canadian Parents for French competition. 
• Eight students participated in the Stephenville Theatre Festival Competition. 
• One hundred West Coast students took part in a literary event tied in with the DVD 

production.  
• Four students acted as tour guides for the DVD production.  
• Eight students took part in budding genius competitions. 
• One hundred students took part in cultural and athletic Olympiads. 
• Students from one school took part in the Festival du Vent organized by the 

Association Francophone de St. Jean. 
• One school’s students took part in a visual arts workshop. 
• One school’s students took part in dance and drawing workshops. 
• One school’s students visited a bookshop in Quebec. 
• Working with the Quebec office, one school took part in a magic show. 
• Students from all schools took part in various activities during Francophonie Week. 
• Students from all schools were involved in producing the CSFP DVD. 
• Students from all schools benefited from Official Languages Program funding for the 

artists in residence program that brought Francophone artists from Quebec and other 
provinces here to share their arts. 

• Students from three schools took part in the Dictée Paul Gérin Lajoie. 
• High-school students competed in the summer Jeux de l’Acadie. 
• Students from two schools participated in Radio Canada Atlantique’s Destination 

Santé competition. 
• Students from all schools also benefited from funding for school educational projects 

to bring them together around a single vision, such as health or recycling. 
• One student attended the May 2008 Canadian studies conference in Regina, SK. 

 
Increased community participation in school activities 
 
Community participation in school activities increased in 2007-08 over previous years 
through the following: 
• Moving the cultural integration coordinator’s office to the West Coast has facilitated 

community participation in school cultural events. Improved visibility has brought the 
CSFP closer to the community.  

• A number of West Coast parents took part in the literary event. 
• Community members participated in the DVD production throughout the year. This 

project brought the whole community closer together. 
• The Director of Education took part in the Acadian national seminar to get closer to 

the community. 
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• The Director of Education held two meetings with the Fédération des parents 
francophone and the Fédération des francophones to build partnerships to facilitate 
community participation in school activities and vice versa. 

• Members of all communities took part in CSFP strategic planning consultations. 
• Four parents were part of the official delegation of the public-speaking competition. 
• A number of families participated in Acadian story-tellers’ night in St. John’s. 
• One school held an open house to showcase the school to the community. 
• The schools took part in various events like the Acadian story-telling and Francophone 

film shows organized by local Francophone associations. 
• Parents visited the Multicultural Fair in St. John’s last March. 

 
 

Achieving the goal set in the 2006-08 Strategic Plan  
 
By June 30, 2008, the CSFP will enhance its students’ attachment to the Francophone 
community. 
 
Measure:  Attachment to the Francophone Community 
 
Indicators:  Increased participation in activities to promote the Francophonie 

Increased participation in co-curricular activities 
Increased community participation in school activities 

 
Increased participation in activities to promote the Francophonie 
The CSFP fully acknowledges the importance of supporting its students as they build and 
celebrate their cultural identity. Without this sense of belonging to a community with a solid 
Francophone and Acadian heritage, students would be unable to gain all they could from their 
education. They must be reassured that, despite their minority status, they belong to a culture 
shared by millions of people all over the world.   
 
Over the past two years, partly through extracurricular events, the CSFP carried out its duty of 
promoting the cultural component of education and participation increased. School principals 
got substantial budgets to achieve this objective. Students benefited from Official Languages 
in Education programs such as Artists in residence, Schools’ Educational projects, and Public 
Speaking. These programs will continue in 2008-09. 
 
Increased participation in co-curricular activities 
As detailed above in the 2007-08 objective, along with results reported in the 2006-07 Annual 
Report, participation in co-curricular activities increased during 2006-08.  
 
Increased community participation in school activities 
In 2006-2008, the CSFP took on the task of getting closer to the Francophone community and 
participation in school activities was increased over pervious years. The CSFP sees these 
quality partnerships with community organizations as essential to its students’ success. This 
cause benefits when community organizations are physically close to the French schools or 
share the same premises. In the same vein, the CSFP equipped an office for the cultural 
integration coordinator in a West Coast community centre to enhance services to the regional 
school communities, along with its public visibility. 
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The CSFP had to produce a strategic plan to set its policies for the next three years. During 
2007-08, the CSFP hired a consultant to talk to various interest groups.   
 
In the period 2006-2008, the CSFP produced a DVD, a major project made possible by 
cooperating with the Fédération des francophones de Terre-Neuve-et-Labrador (FFTNL). The 
CSFP and FFTNL contributed equally in money and person hours to produce this DVD, 
which is now in hard-disc format and posted on both Web sites. 
 
Management in all the schools has grasped the importance of the community role in 
educational success and increased activities in which parents can get involved. Their parents’ 
participation in such activities as the “literary event” in West Coast schools, the public-
speaking competition in all schools, one school’s open house, the multicultural fair, and 
French video viewings all added value to our students’ learning experiences. 
 
The efforts of the CSFP in fiscal years 2006-07 and 2007-08 have led to the successful 
achievement of the above listed goal. 
 
Highlights 
 
Many of the actions in the following information relate directly to the Strategic Directions 
applicable to the board, as communicated by the Minister of Education.  Specifically, much of 
the progress reported relates directly to the directions of “Quality and Accessibility of 
Educational Programs” and “Innovative and high-performing educational delivery systems.”  The 
strategic issues of the board were developed in consideration of these strategic directions. 
 
Professional development  
In September 2007, for the first time in its history, the CSFP put together its own fall 
professional development program, something formerly done by the Department of 
Education.  The CSFP formed a development committee to consult with teachers, identify 
their needs, and develop an action plan for a two-day fall development session.  The main 
workshop focused on learning difficulties. 
 
Increased school population 
In September 2007, the CSFP saw 251 students enrol in its schools, a 12.5% increase over 
September 2006. The upward trend continued, and the 2007-08 school year was the third 
consecutive year of increased enrolments.  
 
Updated technology 
In 2007-08, the CSFP invested substantially to upgrade computers for student and teacher use. 
We plan to have 100% of the computers in CSFP schools equipped with Pentium 4s by 
September 2008. 
 
In July 2007, all schools were equipped with Interactive Boards to help teachers make better 
use of digitized resources.   
 
The purchase of new management software for resource centres will assist student searches 
and allow better control of resource loans. 
 
High-speed access on the West Coast has facilitated downloads of educational resources and 
cut repair costs appreciably. 
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DVD production 
The CSFP will be celebrating its 10th anniversary throughout 2008-09. This anniversary will 
be a benchmark and we wanted to have a proactive student and teacher recruiting strategy 
along with suitable tools to turn the corner to excellence. With a developing education system 
using cutting-edge technology, the Board needed an innovative recruiting approach and the 
DVD fitted this requirement exactly. 
 
The CSFP worked with the Fédération des francophones to create this quality DVD 
promoting the many assets of our school system and vibrant community. The material on this 
DVD, Osez Terre-Neuve-et-Labrador, is intended to be evocative and awaken students and 
other provincial Francophone and Acadian groups to the sense of owning a unique heritage. 
The CSFP wants to bear witness to solid community support for its mission to create 
educational programming in French based on learning experiences and linguistic and cultural 
development. 
 
2008-2011 Strategic Plan 
The 2008-2011 Strategic Plan, born of consultations conducted in 2007-08, builds on the 
2006-08 plan. Its main objective is to provide guidance on the best way of supporting students 
and enhancing learning in French first-language schools. It is aligned with and supports the 
strategic thrusts of the Department of Education. 
 
Over the next three years, the CSFP will gauge the achievement of expected results by the 
indicators identified in the strategic plan. It will provide the Department of Education with an 
annual report announcing its successes in terms of these set goals and objectives. 
 
Aiming at excellence and meeting the challenges of growth are not just pious hopes for the 
CSFP, but objectives on the attainment of which we will focus all our energies and those of 
our staff. 
 
Against this background of the growth and development of French-language instruction in the 
country’s most beautiful province as it awaits a major economic and demographic boom, we 
can only thank the government for its understanding, cooperation and linguistic and cultural 
openness to the province’s French-speaking community, still few in number as we speak, but 
energized by this support. 
 
The strategic plan arising from consultations conducted in 2007-08 was tabled in the House of 
Assembly on September 30, 2008. This document will be the School Board’s guide for the 
next three years.  
 
Challenges and Opportunities  
 
Constitution, Bylaws and Governance policies 
 
The CSFP provides French first-language education across the Province of Newfoundland 
and Labrador.  This makes it very important to ensure consistent governance for this district 
with its huge territory. To provide effective, functional governance, the School Board 
members need a constitution with bylaws and governance policies. 
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Our review of the CSFP’s existing constitution, regulations and policies revealed a need to 
amend and rewrite these policies, including those for governance. To ensure that the CSFP 
meets its legal obligations under the 1997 Schools Act and the Transparency and 
Accountability Act and governs effectively and functionally, governance policies have to be 
developed and put in place. To ensure productive CSFP meetings that develop quality 
policies, Board members must be properly trained.  
 
CSFP governance policies will ensure that students in French first-language schools get 
programs and quality services that reflect its mandate and resources and the strategic thrusts 
provided by the Department of Education in all areas of the province with a French first-
language school. 
 
Improving the quality of and access to educational services in French 

 
The school communities in the various regions have reported a shortage of key educational 
services and programs. More specifically, they are concerned by (i) the lack of quality support 
services in French (remedial work, speech therapy, guidance), (ii) the limited selection of 
high-school courses, which minimizes access to courses that enable students to enrol in 
postsecondary programs of their choosing, and (iii) the importance of obtaining the space 
needed to provide educational programs and services. They cited these factors as leading 
reasons why rights holder parents hesitate to enrol their children in the French school and take 
them out after the intermediate level. This has a major impact on French first-language school 
enrolment, especially at the secondary level. 
 
Low enrolment in French first-language schools and the shortage of skilled staff substantially 
limit access to high-school courses and support services. 
 
A review of high-school enrolments and the courses taken by students in French first-
language schools confirms that a number of students are leaving the French first-language 
schools after the intermediate level. 
 
In September 2007, enrolments in the province’s five French first-language schools stood at 
251. This makes multi-age teaching a reality in all these schools. Since few teachers have 
university training in handling multi-age classes, they are concerned about their capacity to 
teach effectively in this situation. Though the Department of Education offers training 
sessions to support new program implementation, teachers need strategies for more effective 
educational delivery. One CSFP goal here is to provide more complete programming and 
learning support that promote student success.  
 
Communications 
 
The CSFP has learned from consultations that a large number of rights holder parents are not 
sending their children to its schools.  It has also found that, when Francophone families move 
from other provinces to Newfoundland and Labrador, they often have problems getting 
information about the availability of French-language education in this province. As a result, 
parents enrol their children in English schools when they would have preferred French first-
language schools. These factors, which have a major impact on French school enrolments, 
also affect multi-age class numbers and limit the schools’ program and service offerings.   
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When consulted, school workers complained of the lack of communication between the CSFP 
and its partner communities like parents and community groups. Timely and more frequent 
contact on issues important to parents and community groups increase their incentive to help 
give effect to the CSFP’s mandate and support its policies such as Safe and Caring Schools.  
 
They also voiced the need for better communications between the administration and its 
schools. 
 
It is thus essential to develop a communications plan that ensures the timely and effective 
dissemination of information of interest to major clients and increased enrolments in French 
first-language schools. This will in turn improve the programs and services the CSFP can 
offer French first-language students. Major growth in enrolments through better 
communications, e.g. by showcasing improved educational programs and services, will oblige 
the CSFP to look into its space and real-estate needs.  
 
 
 
 
Teacher recruitment and retention 
 
Teacher recruitment and retention continue to be major challenges for the CSFP. The 
province’s Anglophone school boards and out of province Francophone jurisdictions are in 
competition with the CSFP for teacher recruitment. A major barrier to recruitment and 
retention in Labrador City and increasingly on the West Coast is the shortage of affordable 
housing. The CSFP needs more aggressive teacher recruitment and retention strategies. 
 
Bigger school populations and buildings 
 
For the last five years, school populations have steadily increased. The 2005 forecasts of a 
10% rise have been greatly exceeded. All indications are that the upward trend will continue. 
This makes it urgent for the CSFP in 2008-09 to consider enlarging certain buildings to 
accommodate its student clientele. 
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Audited Financial Statements 
 
































































